READ ABOUT OUR EVENTS
ON OUR WEBSITE:

WWW.probono.org.za

Issue 46

#### **IN THIS ISSUE: JUNE 2016**

- RIP Thembelihle Kubheka
- The OCAY Project and the National Child Care and Protection Forum
- The Itsoseng Women's Project, Orange Farm
- Case 1: Maintenance
- Case 2: Places of care and gaps in the child care system

#### **INTRODUCTION**

As National Child Protection Week was celebrated from 29 May to 5 June, and this June marks Youth Month and the 40th anniversary of the Soweto uprising, we are dedicating this edition of our newsletter to children's issues by highlighting a few cases and the work of our One Child a Year (OCAY) Campaign.

Submit your nomination for the Pro Bono Awards at www.probono.org.za/awards

The deadline is 30 June 2016

PRO BONO
AWARDS CEREMONY
2016 ProBono.Org



**SAVE THE DATE: Tuesday 6 SEPTEMBER 2016** 

## RIP Thembelihle Kubheka

(1992 - 2016)

The staff of ProBono.Org mourn the sudden passing of our dear friend and colleague Thembelihle Kubheka. We treasure fond memories of her and pass on our heartfelt condolences to her family, friends and loved ones. May she rest in peace.



## The One Child a Year (OCAY) Project

The National Child Care and Protection Forum Meeting, 7 - 9 March 2016

#### Luke Gonçalves, OCAY legal intern

y virtue of ProBono.Org's expanding One Child a Year (OCAY) project which launched in 2014, our presence was secured as a stakeholder at the National Child Care and Protection Forum hosted by the Department of Social Development in March this year.

Held in conjunction with USAID, the three-day conference provided updated information sessions by key speakers in the sector on various issues affecting children. Attendees included the Centre for Child Law, Sophiatown Community Protection Services and the Commission for Gender Equality. These sessions were coupled with lively debate and solution-seeking discussions. At the forefront of the discussions were the challenges faced by many organisations and departments in securing the best interests of South African children on many levels.

Departmental officials at national and provincial level provided clarity as to the policy and framework in which the public and private sector should operate in providing assistance to children. A number of complex issues were covered, ranging from inter-country adoption and basic education to support grant applications. Concerns were raised, primarily from academics and civil society, with regard to the current White Paper on Social Welfare and the general principles of international conventions to which South Africa is a party.

ProBono.Org had an opportunity to inform participants of the practices and issues observed in the children's cases we have dealt with as part of the OCAY project. These cases range from obtaining protection orders to securing education or other basic services. The matters often include a complexity of circumstances, entangled competing legal issues and systemic gaps in the child protection system, which make them difficult to process or to refer to private sector practitioners. Our cases seldom entail a single legal aspect, but despite this our office has become particularly adept at identifying the main issues in providing legal representation or support for children in need.

In securing legal representation for children, the needs of the child may coincide with the needs of the parents or the assistance required by them to secure the welfare of the child, but this is not always the case. Sometimes the welfare of the child is not the parents' or caregiver's priority and these needs or rights do not align. In these cases, children are at an increased risk of being neglected, exposed to secondary trauma or further abuse.

Children without formal documents are subject to various forms of discrimination. They face ongoing struggles in accessing basic and/or public services, ranging from education to health care. The forum members affirmed this, while raising concerns of capacity and resources within the child protection space



to address this gap.

ProBono.Org's effort to secure children's rights was noted as making a significant impact in identifying systemic problems within the child protection system. This is significant because the OCAY project is aimed at ensuring long-term empowerment of children and realising important constitutional rights for them.

ProBono.Org is well positioned to identify, assist and secure the legal interests at hand for each child it assists, which is most likely to improve the overall welfare of the child in a particular matter. Through the pro bono contribution of private legal practitioners we attempt to give children a voice in legal proceedings.

In the OCAY project, we deal with many of the processes raised by those present at the meeting. These relate specifically to the functioning and registration of child and youth care centres (CYCCs); policies and associated gaps in ill-enforced partial care; child protection as a cumbersome and inter-sectional approach in the judicial system; declaratory orders and, lastly, issues relating to children in need of care and protection.

Our offices were able to provide input by way of our past and present cases. Our concerns with regard to practical failures in exceptional and challenging cases (which existing policy either does not cater for or where it is not up to 'the best interest of the child' standard) were aired. We were able to provide information on the noticeable gaps between policies and practices in our dealings with the Department of Home Affairs and orders granted by the Children's Courts. It is of concern that many of the issues we raised were echoed by other stakeholders in attendance.

ProBono.Org was pleased to have been afforded an opportunity of high level engagement with the Department of Social Development and others, as it provided a platform where our services were made known to the sector. We have been approached to make

a presentation at the next National Child Care and Protection Forum. We also wish to extend our appreciation to the various departments, including Basic Education and Health, who have subsequently made contact and provided guidance in resolving several of our children's matters.



## Itsoseng Women's Project, Orange Farm Annelie du Plessis



Mrs Zanele Gladys Mokolo, in her capacity as coordinator of the Itsoseng Women's Project (IWP), approached our offices for assistance in a matter involving the Johannesburg Property Company. The IWP serves the community of Orange Farm by providing skills training programmes and community based projects to unemployed women in the area. One of these projects involves running a crèche for children between the ages of 0 to 6 years. The IWP presently has about 60 children in its care. The project also provides the destitute with a source of income through its recycling activities. Each programme operates from shipping containers on the premises, donated by the Department of Social Development, Agriculture and JAM SA, and one of these containers serves as the crèche.

he crèche employs four child minders, a cook and a gardener, and together with its recycling activities it employs about 18 women. Social Development provides subsidised funding to the IWP but this only buys food for about 36 children and barely covers the salaries of the crèche employees. The IWP provides the children with lunch. Most of the parents in the area cannot afford to pay crèche fees and for many children this is the only meal they receive.

The IWP does not own property. It has been leasing the erf in Orange Farm for several years. Before 1994, the Transvaal Provincial

Administration (TPA) managed this property but in recent years it was given to the Johannesburg Property Company (JPC) to manage on behalf of the City of Johannesburg.

Following the disbanding of the TPA, the IWP was told by the JPC to re-apply for a new lease agreement in terms of a tender process, citing the Municipal Finance Management Act of 2003 (MFMA) as the basis for this change. Such an application involves a submission in accordance with the JPC's Standard Transaction Application Form process and requires a R3000 application fee.

The IWP was not in a position to pay this fee or go through the tender

process and requested assistance. An attorney, Neil McKenzie from Fasken Martineau provided our offices with a comprehensive opinion on the JPC's proposed negotiations concerning the lease agreement with the IWP.

Various meetings were called to secure the IWP's lease without going through the proposed tender process. This led to the JPC's discovering that the premises were never formally registered with the Deeds Office. Further meetings and negotiations ensued, which ultimately led to the JPC agreeing to let IWP stay on the property, while it resolves the transfer and registration issue with the City of Johannesburg and the Deeds Office.

The JPC's proposed tender process would have had far-reaching implications for the Orange Farm community as a whole. A tender process in terms of the MFMA is inappropriate for struggling social welfare organisations. ProBono.Org knows of at least 300 other NPOs (crèches) in a similar position. These NPOs provide a vital service to the community through employment, empowerment, training, education and food provision, but remain insufficiently funded or supported. These NPOs stand to lose properties that they have occupied for years, leaving many of their beneficiaries (mostly children) deprived and without any alternative care options. They are also not receiving sufficient funds or grants, which strains their resources even further.

For the above reasons, our offices, along with Gladys and her children at the crèche are grateful for Neil McKenzie's dedication and commitment in finalising this matter. We hope this case will set a precedent, impacting on other NPOs in the area.

#### **CASE STUDY 1**

# Maintenance order granted for C

on 25 June 2015 our offices sent out a request for assistance on behalf of a young man in need of financial assistance from his biological father. This young man had previously been removed from his family home (due to substance abuse) and placed with his elderly aunts by the Children's Court. Although this placement was secure, the aunts were both on pension and not in a position to care for this boy financially.

The young man (we will call him C) brought a maintenance application in court, requesting financial support from his father. However, his father, who also appointed a legal team to argue the matter, opposed this application. C felt intimidated and overwhelmed by this and sought assistance to see this application through.



Jonathan Small and Sune Bosch of Ramsden Small Attorneys accepted the instruction and assisted C in arguing in court for financial support from his father. The application was heard in May this year and after hearing argument for both sides, the court granted C maintenance in the sum of R5000 per month.

C is now enrolled for further studies and hopes to complete a financial degree.

### CASE STUDY 2 Placement in cases of special need

J, a girl of 7, was found abandoned on the 9th floor of the Charlotte Maxeke Hospital in Johannesburg in December 2015. An initial assessment by the hospital staff showed that she could be autistic. The police were called to transfer her to a more suitable place of safety but for whatever reason could not effect this transfer and the young girl spent the night at the police station.

She was then admitted to the Rahima Moosa hospital and our offices were asked to assist with finding her a suitable placement.

Our involvement was necessary since no state department has accepted responsibility for her placement. Both the Department of Health and the Department of Social Development have been unwilling or unable to accommodate her. We are presently looking at bringing an application in the Children's Court for a temporary care placement order for the little girl at a private facility with autistic expertise.

Despite our having extensive legislation aimed at protecting the rights of children, such as the Constitution, the Children's Act of 2005 and the Child Justice Act of 2008, each of which create a strong legal framework in support of children's rights, there are still substantive barriers to the real lived protection of children.

The barriers are not in the design

of the laws, but the way in which these laws are managed, implemented and administered. When we see that departments responsible are failing people on a day to day basis, and that the officialdom is characterised by tardiness, lack of interest, ineffective management, poor skills, lack of capacity; and when we see the over-burdened courts and overall inefficiencies in the system, we believe we have an imperative to act and offer assistance.

So many of our clients have attempted to use the legal system to obtain relief, only to find that without legal representation they have been unable to exercise the rights they have in terms of the laws we have on our statute books.



JOHANNESBURG: 1st Floor West Wing, Constitution Hill, 1 Kotze Street, Braamfontein 2017 telephone: 011 339 6080 fax: 086 512 2222

**DURBAN:** 9th Floor, Nedbank Centre,

Durban Club Place, Durban **telephone:** 031 301 6178 **fax**: 031 301 6941

PRETORIA: Kutlwanong Democracy Centre,

357 Visagie Street, Pretoria telephone: 012 320 00571

VISIT OUR WEBSITE AND FACEBOOK PAGE WHERE YOU CAN READ ABOUT OUR EVENTS AND DOWNLOAD PODCASTS OF OUR RADIO PROGRAMME PRO BONO LAW.

www.probono.org.za